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January 24th, 2011
Professor Tim Stowell

Dean of Humanities
UCLA

Dear Tim,
Thank you for visiting our department on December 1st to explain the rationale behind the proposed consolidation of the Department of Spanish and Portuguese with other foreign language departments, the Department of Applied Linguistics, and the Scandinavian section. Department faculty has discussed the proposed merger at several meetings since the release of the Humanities Task Force Report. The undersigned professors of the Department of Spanish and Portuguese oppose the merger. We strongly believe that a merger such as the one being proposed will be detrimental to research and teaching in our fields and harmful to UCLA’s reputation. In addition, we believe that the administrative and fiscal advantages of the merger are unclear. We are firmly convinced that UCLA’s interests will be best served by maintaining a strong and autonomous Department of Spanish and Portuguese.
Academic departments do not exist in isolation from the world around them. UCLA has a Department of Chicano/a Studies because of the size of the Chicano/a population in our region. In the same way, UCLA needs to keep an autonomous Department of Spanish and Portuguese because of the importance of the Spanish language, and of the cultures of Spanish-speaking peoples, in our city and region. According to the MLA Language Map there are close to 1.5 million people in the city of Los Angeles for whom Spanish is the language spoken at home.  This amounts to 41.69% of the city’s population. Note that English speakers make up 42.16% of the population. Note also that this data is taken from the 2000 Census; it seems not at all unlikely that in 2010 there are more people in Los Angeles for whom Spanish rather than English is the home language. If we look at our state as a whole, we find that there are more than 9 million speakers of Spanish—28.2% of the population. For the entire United States, the figure is over 32 million—12.03% of the population (http://www.mla.org/map_data). Given these figures, and given also our country’s proximity to Mexico and to the rest of Latin America, it is not surprising that interest in Spanish at colleges and universities around the country continues to grow. According to a just-released report on language enrollments from the MLA, Spanish was by far the most-studied language other than English on college campuses in Fall 2009. The report states that there were 864,986 students enrolled in Spanish courses last year, a 5.1% increase since 2006. The second-most studied language other than English was French, with enrollments of 216,419, a 4.8% increase since 2006. It is perhaps worth pointing out that enrollments in Spanish substantially exceed enrollments in all other languages other than English combined (http://www.mla.org/2009_enrollmentsurvey). Not surprisingly, the strength of Spanish is reflected in the state of the job market. Consider the following fact: in the 2009-2010 MLA Foreign Language Job Information List, 43% of all positions listed Spanish as a field of specialization, while slightly more than 13% listed Latin America as a field of specialization (http://www.mla.org/pdf/sept_rpt_jil0910.pdf). You would think that given this context, UCLA would want to strengthen the presence of Spanish on campus, not downgrade it.
Even though we are encouraged by your assurances that the programs in our department would not be affected by the merger, we remain firmly convinced that the consolidation being proposed would be detrimental to faculty recruitment and retention, and would therefore end up harming our programs. A university without a Department of Spanish is communicating to the world that Spanish is not a priority. Top faculty in the field will be less likely to want to teach at such an institution. Evidence of the fact that strong Departments of Spanish are most likely to produce strong programs in Spanish can be found in the recently-released NRC rankings. The vast majority of the top-ranked graduate programs in our field are located in Departments of Spanish and Portuguese, Hispanic Studies, or, in some cases, Romance Studies. With the sole exception of Stanford, not one of our peer institutions has moved in the direction outlined in the merger plan proposed at UCLA. Within the UC system, graduate programs located within autonomous Departments of Spanish and Portuguese—such as those at Berkeley, Davis and Irvine (as well as at UCLA)—did well in the recently-released NRC rankings, whereas programs in consolidated departments at UCSD and Santa Cruz fared poorly. On a national level, top programs at NYU, Columbia, Princeton, Yale, Vanderbilt, Penn State and Brown are all located within Departments of Spanish, Spanish and Portuguese, or Hispanic Studies. There are also some examples of successful Romance Studies departments—such as the ones at Cornell and Washington University. At the same time, it is extremely difficult, if not to say impossible, to find an example of a successful consolidated department along the lines of what is currently being proposed at UCLA. The implications of the changes implemented at Stanford are unclear. We think it is worth noting that Stanford has not eliminated separate departments for the different foreign languages. Instead, they have added an additional layer of bureaucracy by creating a “Division of Languages, Literatures and Cultures,” in effect creating an additional layer of bureaucracy. In sum, we believe that the current merger plan entails huge risks and few proven benefits from the point of view of UCLA’s standing in our fields.
A major restructuring such as the one being proposed is normally undertaken in response to a significant crisis. We do not ignore the fact that the university faces a severe budget crisis. And we are aware of the “demographic crisis” in the Departments of German and of Italian. But the first crisis affects the university as a whole, while the second affects other departments, not ours.  Our department faces challenges and its performance can surely improve on many fronts. But we are not a department in crisis. We have thriving undergraduate programs, with a current total of 179 majors and 196 minors. Our Spanish minor is the fourth largest minor in the entire university. Within the Humanities, we rank fourth in student/faculty ratio, with 21.13 unweighted FTE Students/ Faculty (08-09 figures), well ahead of English at 16.6 and Linguistics at 15.1(http://www.aim.ucla.edu/mptables/mptables.asp).  Our department was competitive in the recent NRC rankings of graduate programs. The most recent issue of the “UCLA College Report” proudly lists our department among “departments in which the highest ranking extends into the top 10.” The ranking provided is “8,” right behind German, at “7,” and ahead of Classics and Comparative Literature, at “10.” In the category “Student Support and Outcomes,” the Graduate Division ranked us as the fifth best performing department at UCLA. In the last two years, the Department of Spanish and Portuguese has awarded 12 Ph.D.’s. Last year, one of our students obtained a tenure-track appointment at Rice University. In previous years, we have placed students in positions at Columbia University, the University of Iowa, the University of Houston, Queens College (CUNY), and the University of Florida. The overwhelming majority of our Ph.D.’s obtain positions in academia. Our current graduate students have been very successful in obtaining funding from UCLA’s Graduate Division. Last year, seven of our students obtained Dissertation Year Fellowships, while three were awarded Graduate Research Mentorship Fellowships. In light of this track record, we believe the drastic intervention now being proposed is unwarranted. We have not heard any convincing arguments in favor of the proposition that our undergraduate and graduate programs will benefit from being overseen by a Department of European Languages instead of a Department of Spanish and Portuguese.
Although a large majority of students and faculty in our department focus on Spanish, we want to stress the importance of Portuguese to our department, and draw attention to the likely detrimental effects of a merger on our Portuguese programs. The link between Spanish and Portuguese has a solid historical and disciplinary basis: many faculty in the department consider themselves Latin Americanists, a field that encompasses Brazil and Spanish America. Our department has a strong Portuguese program with important institutional backing, significant ties to the local Brazilian community, and a good track record in the area of fund raising. UCLA is one of only two Title VI campuses within the UC system, with support awarded at least in part on the basis of UCLA’s fostering of the study of Portuguese language, among other so-called critical languages. UCLA has the largest number of Brazilianists of any university on the West Coast and we are the only Research-1 University in the region with an autonomous Center for Brazilian Studies. According to the Consulate General of Brazil, Southern California has the largest Brazilian community of the West Coast; and we have recently secured a donation of US$ 500,000 to support Brazilians and Brazilians Studies at UCLA. Nation-wide, enrollments in Portuguese have increased from 6,926 in 1998 to 11,371 in 2009, an increase of approximately 63%. We believe that we should be building on our strengths in Portuguese rather than putting them at risk by merging the field into a larger unit with an unclear intellectual rationale. 
We are prepared to help the university address critical challenges. However, we also believe that in order to provide fruitful input, we need to better understand what challenges we are being asked to help address. If the problems are primarily of a budgetary nature, we would welcome a frank discussion of the entire range of solutions that are open to us. Our department has already taken significant steps to increase the number of students that we teach. Furthermore, the Department of Spanish and Portuguese has in recent years experienced a significant shrinking of our faculty, with faculty departures, deaths and retirements substantially outpacing new hiring. We believe that many of the goals enunciated in the Humanities Task Force Report can be achieved by different means than the proposed consolidation. In sum, we remain unconvinced that the advantages of a merger that have been mentioned in the discussion so far would outweigh the profound damage that such a move would do to UCLA’s standing in the fields of Spanish and Portuguese as well as to the university’s ties to Spanish- and Portuguese-speaking communities in Los Angeles and beyond.   
Sincerely,

Professor Adriana Bergero

Professor Héctor Calderón

Professor Michelle Clayton

Professor Verónica Cortínez

Professor Barbara Fuchs

Professor Jorge Marturano

Professor Anna More

Professor Claudia Parodi

Professor Jose Luiz Passos

Professor Carlos Quícoli 
Professor Jesús Torrecilla 
Professor Maarten van Delden 
cc: Professor Devon Carbado

      Executive Vice Chancellor and Provost Scott L. Waugh
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